The purpose of this report is to collect, organize and share my present knowledge about one <u>line of descent</u> in the family of my ex son-in-law. For this reason, collateral lines are not emphasized. I'm sharing this information in the hope of encouraging further research, yielding additions, corrections and more accurate genealogy. Please help me improve this.

Descendants of Thomas John Chapman (by Dan W. Olds), []

Generation One

1. THOMAS JOHN¹ **CHAPMAN**; Although usually called Thomas, there are some indications that his name was Thomas John. He is called Thomas J. on the death certificate of his son John A. and called John on the death certificate of his daughter Cornelia Duncan. He was born circa 1815 in South Carolina. He married Charlotte **Smith** circa 1837.²

Thomas John Chapman appeared on the census of 1840 in Greenville District, South Carolina, as follows:

Chapman, Thomas

1 male under 5 [James]

2 males 20-30 [Thomas and ??]

1 f under 5 [Mary]

1 f 20-30 [Charlotte]

[This fits the facts of "our" Thomas Chapman family reasonably well. Enoch Chapman in listed on this census as well. I mention this because "Lisa Tucker's Family Tree" on Ancestry shows Enoch as the father of John. No sources are given for this.].³

Thomas John **Chapman** and Charlotte **Smith** appeared on the census of 9 Dec 1850 in Greenville County, South Carolina, as follows:

Thomas Chapman, 32, m., laborer, b. S.C.

Charlotte , 35, f., b. S.C.

Mary , 12, f., b. S.C.

James , 10, m., b. S.C.

Caroline , 8, f., b. S.C.

William , 5, m., b. S. C.

Cornelius , 2, m., b. S.C. [clearly Cornelius, male!]

[The next family is headed by Enoch Chapman, 57, and Elizabeth, 56, also natives of S. C.].⁴

¹1850 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. Used at www.ancestry.com.

²An estimate based on age of the first child.

³1840 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. p. 208. Arranged alphabetically by the first letter of each surname. Used at www.ancestry.com.

⁴1850 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online.

Thomas John **Chapman** and Charlotte **Smith** appeared on the census of 8 Sep 1860 in Buena Vista Post Office, Southern Division, Spartanburg District, South Carolina, as follows:

995/995 Thomas Chapman, 45, m., laborer

Charlotte , 44, f. Mary , 21, f. Caroline , 17, f.

Wm. , 15, m., laborer

Cornelia , 13, f.

Jane [?] , 7, f.

John , 6, m.

Henry , 1, m.

Thnusey(?) , 1, f.

All were born in S. C.

[The next family is that of James, 21, and Mary, 20, Chapman, married within the year.].⁵

CHARLOTTE **SMITH**⁶ was born circa 1816.⁷

Charlotte **Chapman** appeared on the census of 22 Jun 1870 in Glenn Springs, Reidville Township, Spartanburg County, South Carolina, as follows:

Chapman, Charlotte, 55, female, keeping house, b. SC

- , Mary, 32, female, works in cotton factory, b. SC
- , Huldy, 18, female, works in cotton factory, b. SC
- , John, 15, male, works in cotton factory, b. SC
- , Henry, 12, male, works in cotton factory, b. SC
- , Thursey, 13, male[!], works in cotton factory, b. SC.⁸

Children of Thomas John¹ **Chapman** and Charlotte **Smith** were as follows:

i. MARY ANN² was born on 12 May 1838 in Greenville County, South Carolina. She died on 27 Jun 1919 in Gantt township, Greenville County, South Carolina, at age 81. She was

⁵1860 federal census of Spartanburg County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. p. 138 (not stamped). Used at www.ancestry.com.

⁶John A. Chapman, Death Certificate SC 1926 - 18444 (9 Nov 1926), www.ancestry.com, Provo, Utah, John A. Chapman, born 7 Oct 1854 in South Carolina, son of Thomas J. Chapman and Charlotte Smith, both natives of South Carolina.

⁷1860 federal census of Spartanburg County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. p. 138 (not stamped).

⁸1870 federal census of Spartanburg County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. Used at www.ancestry.com.

⁹Mary Ann Chapman, Death Certificate SC 1919 - 11659 (27 June 1919), www.ancestry.com, Provo, Utah, Mary Ann Chapman, born 12 May 1838 in Greenville County, South Carolina, to Thomas and Charlotte Chapman, both natives of South Carolina.

¹⁰Ibid., Mary Ann Chapman, born 12 May 1838 in Greenville County, South Carolina, to Thomas and Charlotte Chapman, both natives of South Carolina, died in Gantt Township, Greenville County, South Carolina, on 27 June 1919 of arterio sclerosis and angina pectoris. No informant signed. She was buried 28 June 1919 at

buried on 28 Jun 1919 in Lickville Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Greenville County, South Carolina. 11,12

She first appeared at age 12 in the 1850 census of Greenville Co., SC.¹³ She appeared on the census of 2 Jun 1880 in the household of George Berry Duncan and Cornelia Duncan in O'Neal Township, Greenville County, South Carolina, at age 40.¹⁴ Mary Ann Chapman appeared on the census of 11 Jun 1900 in the household of Caroline Elizabeth Chapman in Austin Township, Greenville County, South Carolina.¹⁵

- ii. JAMES was born circa 1840.
 - He first appeared at age 10 in the 1850 census of Greenville Co., SC.¹⁶
- iii. CAROLINE ELIZABETH¹⁷ was born on 2 Nov 1842 in Spartanburg County, South Carolina.^{18,19} She died on 29 Mar 1921 in Butler Township, Greenville County, South Carolina, at age 78.²⁰ She was buried on 31 Mar 1921 in Ebenezer Methodist Church Cemetery, Batesville, Greenville County, South Carolina.^{21,22}

Lickville by Jas. H. Mackey and sons, undertakers. Two death certificates were filed, No. 11650 on 28 June 1919 and No. 15224 on 9 Sep 1919. She is labeled widowed in each case.

¹¹Ibid., Mary Ann Chapman, born 12 May 1838 in Greenville County, South Carolina, to Thomas and Charlotte Chapman. She was buried 28 June 1919 at Lickville by Jas. H. Mackey and sons, undertakers.

¹²Greenville Chapter of SCGS, *Greenville County, SC, Cemetery Survey, Vol. 2* (Greenville, South Carolina: Greenville Chapter of SCGS, 1979), page 7 lists Lickville Presbyterian Church Cemetery but there are no Chapman stones listed this early.

¹³1850 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online.

¹⁴1880 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. S. D. 1. E. D. 91. page 5. Used at www.ancestry.com.

¹⁵1900 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. S. D. 4, E. D. 15, sheet 11B. Used at www.ancestry.com.

¹⁶1850 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online.

¹⁷Tombstone, Ebenezer Methodist Church Cemetery, Pelham, South Carolina. Headstone: "Our Sister, Elizabeth Carolina Chapman, Nov. 2, 1842, Mar 29 1921."

¹⁸Caroline Elizabeth Chapman, Death Certificate SC 1921 - 3514 (30 Mar 1921), www.ancestry.com, Provo, Utah, Caroline Elizabeth Chapman, daughter of Thomas Chapman and Challottie Smith, both natives of Greenville County, South Carolina, was born in Sep 1842 in Spartanburg County.

¹⁹Tombstone, Ebenezer Methodist Church Cemetery. Headstone: "Our Sister, Elizabeth Carolina Chapman, Nov. 2, 1842, Mar 29 1921."

²⁰Caroline Elizabeth Chapman, SC Death Certificate, Caroline Elizabeth Chapman, daughter of Thomas Chapman and Challottie Smith, both natives of Greenville County, South Carolina, was born in Sep 1842 in Spartanburg County and died 29 March 1921 in Butler Township of Greenville County, South Carolina, with cause of death said to be heart failure (she did not have a Doctor). Her age was 78 y 7 m. She was single and work as a "Domestic". The informant was J. A. Chapman of Simpsonville, Route 1. She was buried on 31 March at Ebenezer Church by John D. Wood, undertaker of Greer, South Carolina. The certificate was filed on March 30, 1921.

²¹Ibid., Caroline Elizabeth Chapman, daughter of Thomas Chapman and Challottie Smith, both natives of Greenville County, South Carolina, . , , She was buried on 31 March at Ebenezer Church by John D. Wood, undertaker of Greer, South Carolina. The certificate was filed on March 30, 1921.

²²Tombstone, Ebenezer Methodist Church Cemetery. Headstone: "Our Sister, Elizabeth Carolina Chapman, Nov. 2, 1842, Mar 29 1921". This reading was sent to me in e-mail from James T. Hammond on 29 March 2002. He had photographed the stone.

She first appeared at age 8 in the 1850 census of Greenville Co., SC.²³

Caroline Elizabeth Chapman may be the one who appears in the 1870 and 1880 census of Greenville Couty as shown below. If so, this raises questions about the identity of Dock Chapman.

Caroline Elizabeth Chapman appeared on the census of 26 Aug 1870 in Austin Township, Greenville County, South Carollina, as follows:

172/173 Massey, John, 67, farmer, real estate \$150, personal estate \$190, b. S. C., can not write

, Sarah, 68, keeping house, b. S. C., can not write

Chapman, E. C., 25, b. S. C., cannot read or write

, Dock, 9, male, b. S. C.

Robuck, Simon, 25, male, black, b. S. C.²⁴

Caroline Elizabeth Chapman appeared on the census of 25 Jun 1880 in Austin Township, Greenville County, South Carolina, as follows:

Chapman, C., white, female, 37, single, works on farm, b. S. C., parents b. S. C.

in the family of John Massey, 78, insane, and his wife Sarah Massey, 80, both born in S. C.²⁵

Caroline Elizabeth Chapman appeared on the census of 11 Jun 1900 in Austin Township, Greenville County, South Carolina, as follows:

192/193 Chapman, Caroline, head, f., b. 1846, age 54, single, b. S. C., parents b. S. C., making clothes, cannot read or write, owns home free of mortgage

, Mary A., sister, f., b. 1836, age 64, single b. S. C., parents b. S. C., housekeeper, cannot read or write. ²⁶

Caroline Elizabeth Chapman appeared on the census of 28 Apr 1910 in Austin Township, Greenville County, South Carolina, as follows:

174/179 Chapman, Caroline, 65, single, b. S. C., parents b. S. C., dressmaker, [at] home.²⁷

iv. WILLIAM was born circa 1845.

He first appeared at age 5 in the 1850 census of Greenville Co., SC.²⁸

2. v. CORNELIA was born on 13 Dec 1849. She married George Berry **Duncan**, son of Joseph Berry **Duncan** and Maria Ann **Odam.** She died on 27 Jun 1930 in Butler Township, Greenville County, South Carolina, at age 80. She was buried on 29 Jun 1930 in Ebenezer

²³1850 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online.

²⁴1870 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. p. 22 (changed to 21), stamped 464. Used at www.ancestry.com.

²⁵1880 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. S. D. 1st, E. D. 88, p. 44.

²⁶1900 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. S. D. 4, E. D. 15, sheet 11B.

²⁷1910 federal census of Greenville County, SC. Microfilm image online. S. D. 4, E. D. 2. sheet 11A. Used at www.familysearch.org.

²⁸1850 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online.

Methodist Church Cemetery, Batesville, Greenville County, South Carolina.

vi. HULDA JANE was born circa 1853 in South Carolina.²⁹ She married Daniel B. Brown circa 1875.^{30,31} She died on 28 May 1921.^{32,33} She was buried on 28 May 1921 in Bellview Baptist Church Cemetery, Woodruff, Spartanburg County, South Carolina.³⁴

The death certificate of Mr. Jesse B. Brown (1876 - 1946) who was born in Spartanburg County, South Carolina, names his parents as Dan Brown, native of South Carolina, and **Hulda Jane Chapman**, native of Greenville, South Carolina.³⁵ She first appeared at age 7 in the 1860 census of Spartanburg Co., SC.³⁶

Hulda Jane Brown and Daniel B. Brown appeared on the census of 25 Apr 1910 in Austin Township, Greenville County, South Carollina, as follows:

139/143 Brown, Dan B., head, 53, marr. 35y, b. S. C., parents b. S. C., famer , Hulda J., wife, 55, marr. 35y, 9 children, 7 living, b. S. C., parents b S. C., [occupation] none

Chapman, Mary A., sister-in-law, 71, single, b. S. C., parents b. S. C., cook on private farm

Brown, Ollie, son, 16, single, b. S. C., parents b. S. C., farm laborer, home farm.³⁷

²⁹1860 federal census of Spartanburg County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. p. 138 (not stamped).

³⁰Find A Grave Cemetery Records, online www.findagrave.com, Find a Grave, database and images (https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/41956787/hulda_jane-brown: accessed May 20, 2024), memorial page for Hulda Jane Chapman Brown (9 Feb 1849—28 May 1921), Find a Grave Memorial ID 41956787, citing Bellview Baptist Church Cemetery, Woodruff, Spartanburg County, South Carolina, USA; Maintained by Leigh Compton Smith (contributor 47069426). A photograph of the joint tombstone shows her inscription to be MOTHER/ Jane/ wife of/ D. B. Brown/ Feb. 9, 1849/ May 28, 1921/ BROWN.

³¹1910 federal census of Greenville County, SC. Microfilm image online. S. D. 4, E. D. 2, sheet 8 B.

³²Find A Grave Cemetery Records, online www.findagrave.com, Find a Grave, database and images (https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/41956787/hulda_jane-brown: accessed May 20, 2024), memorial page for Hulda Jane Chapman Brown (9 Feb 1849—28 May 1921), Find a Grave Memorial ID 41956787.

³³Jane Brown, Death Registration SC 1921 6959 (11 June 1921), www.ancestry.com, Provo, Utah, Jane Brown, born 12 Feb 1849 in South Carolina, daughter of Tom Chapman and [blank], natives of South Carolina, died May 27, 1921, in Austin Township, Greenville County, South Carolina, age 72 y, 3 m. 15 d, of rheumatism and nephritis, She was buried on 28 May 1921 at "Belview" by Thomas D. Jones of Simpsonville who was also the informant.

³⁴Find A Grave Cemetery Records, online www.findagrave.com, Find a Grave, database and images (https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/41956787/hulda_jane-brown: accessed May 20, 2024), memorial page for Hulda Jane Chapman Brown (9 Feb 1849—28 May 1921), Find a Grave Memorial ID 41956787, citing Bellview Baptist Church Cemetery, Woodruff, Spartanburg County, South Carolina, USA; Maintained by Leigh Compton Smith (contributor 47069426). A photograph of the joint tombstone shows her inscription to be MOTHER/ Jane/ wife of/ D. B. Brown/ Feb. 9, 1849/ May 28, 1921/ BROWN.

³⁵Mr. Jesse Brown, South Carolina death certfiicate SC 1946 - 05781 (15 Jun 1946), www.ancestry.com, Provo, Utah.

³⁶1860 federal census of Spartanburg County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. p. 138 (not stamped).

³⁷1910 federal census of Greenville County, SC. Microfilm image online. S. D. 4, E. D. 2, sheet 8 B.

DANIEL B. **BROWN**³⁸ was born on 8 Feb 1850.³⁹ He died on 17 Dec 1932 at age 82.⁴⁰ He was buried in Bellview Baptist Church Cemetery, Woodruff, Spartanburg County, South Carolina.⁴¹

vii. JOHN A. was born on 7 Oct 1854 in South Carolina.⁴² He died on 15 Jun 1926 in Austin Township, Greenville County, South Carolina, at age 71.⁴³

He first appeared at age 6 in the 1860 cenus of Spartanburg Co., SC.⁴⁴

viii. HENRY was born circa 1859.⁴⁵

He first appeared at age 1 in the 1860 census of Spartanburg Co., SC.⁴⁶

ix. THURSEY was born circa 1859.⁴⁷

She first appears at age 1 in the 1860 census of Spartanburg Co., SC, but the name is unclear.⁴⁸

x. DAVID⁴⁹ was born circa 1872 in South Carolina.

He appeared on the census of 2 Jun 1880 in the household of George Berry Duncan and Cornelia Duncan.⁵⁰

He was age 8 and brother-in-law of George B. Duncan. This makes him a brother of Caroline Chapman Duncan, George's wfe, and of Mary Chapman, George's sister-in-law, both listed here. This would make David a son of John Thomas and Charlotte Chapman, a very unlikely conclusion. John Thomas was not found after 1860 and presumed dead by 1870 where he does not appear in the census with his family. Furthermore Charlotte would

³⁸Find A Grave Cemetery Records, online www.findagrave.com, Find a Grave, database and images (https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/41956744/daniel_b-brown: accessed May 20, 2024), memorial page for Daniel B. Brown (8 Feb 1850—17 Dec 1932), Find a Grave Memorial ID 41956744.

³⁹Ibid.

⁴⁰Ibid.

⁴¹Ibid., Find a Grave, database and images

⁽https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/41956744/daniel_b-brown: accessed May 20, 2024), memorial page for Daniel B. Brown (8 Feb 1850—17 Dec 1932), Find a Grave Memorial ID 41956744, citing Bellview Baptist Church Cemetery, Woodruff, Spartanburg County, South Carolina, USA; Maintained by Leigh Compton Smith (contributor 4706942. A photograph of the joint tombstone shows the inscription to be MOTHER/ Jane/ Wife of/ D. B. BROWN./ Feb.9, 1849/ May 28, 1921. /// FATHER/ D. B. Brown./Feb. 8, 1850/ [no death date]// BROWN.

⁴²John A. Chapman, SC Death Certificate.

⁴³Ibid., John A. Chapman, born 7 Oct 1854 in South Carolina, son of Thomas J. Chapman and Charlotte Smith, both natives of South Carolina, died 15 June 1926 in Austin Township, Greenville Couty, South Carolina, at age 71 years. He was a married farmer who died of mitral regurgitation. The informant was J. B. Brown of Simpsonville, South Carolina. He was buried on 16 June 1926 at Clear Springs Cemetery by Jones-McAfee Co. of Greenvillle. The certificate was filed 9 Nov 1926.

⁴⁴1860 federal census of Spartanburg County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. p. 138 (not stamped).

⁴⁵1860 federal census of Spartanburg County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online.

⁴⁶Ibid., p. 138 (not stamped).

⁴⁷Ibid.

⁴⁸Ibid., p.138 (not stamped).

⁴⁹1880 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. S. D. 1. E. D. 91. page 5.

⁵⁰Ibid.

have been about 56 at David's birth and had no known children since 1859. He is more likely a grandson.

Generation Two

2. CORNELIA² **CHAPMAN** (*Thomas*¹) was born on 13 Dec 1849.⁵¹ She married George Berry **Duncan**, son of Joseph Berry **Duncan** and Maria Ann **Odam.**⁵² She died on 27 Jun 1930 in Butler Township, Greenville County, South Carolina, at age 80.^{53,54} She was buried on 29 Jun 1930 in Ebenezer Methodist Church Cemetery, Batesville, Greenville County, South Carolina.⁵⁵

Cornelia **Chapman** appeared on the census of 8 Sep 1860 in the household of Thomas John **Chapman** and Charlotte **Smith** in Buena Vista Post Office, Southern Division, Spartanburg District, South Carolina. ⁵⁶ Cornelia **Duncan** and George Berry **Duncan** appeared on the census of 2 Jun 1880 in O'Neal Township, Greenville County, South Carolina, as follows:

47/47 Duncan, George, 24, married, farmer, b. S. C., parents b. S. C., cannot read, cannot write

- , Cornelia, wife, 31, married, keeping house, cannot read, cannot write, b. S. C., parents b. S. C.
- , James, 7, son, attended school, b. S. C., parents b. S. C.
- , Nancy M., 5, dau., b. S. C., parents b. S. C.
- , Joseph, 2, son, b. S. C., parents b. S. C.

Chapman, Mary, 40, Sister-in-law, single, works on farm, b. S. C., parents b. S. C.

, David, 8, Brother-in-law, b. S. C., parents b. S. C.⁵⁷

Cornelia **Duncan** and George Berry **Duncan** appeared on the census of 16 Jun 1900 in Butler Township, Greenville County, South Carolina, as follows:

Duncan, George B., head, b. Sept. 1848, age 51, m. 30 years, b. SC, parents b. SC, farm laborer

- , Cornelear, wife, Sept. 1848, age 51, m. 30 years, b. SC, parents b. SC
- , William E., son, b. Apr 1885, age 15, b. SC, Drawings (cotton mill)

⁵¹Tombstone, Ebenezer Methodist Church Cemetery. George B. Duncan, Sept. 5, 1853 - Jan. 17, 1929 [and] Cornelia Chapman, wife of George B. Duncan, Dec. 13, 1849 - June 27, 1930.

⁵³Mrs. Neley Duncan [obit], *Spartanburg Herald Journal*, Spartanburg, South Carolina, 29 June 1930, page 5.

⁵⁴Mrs. Neley Duncan, Death Certificate SC 1930 - 12193 (27 June 1930), www.ancestry.com, Provo, Utah, Mrs. Neley Duncan, born 13 Dec 1849 in South Carolina, daughter of John Chapman and Lottie Smith, both natives of South Carolina, died in Butler Township of Greenville County, South Carolina, on 27 June 1930, of heart failure and old age, aged 80 y 6 m 14 d. She was a widow and worked as a "Domestic". The informant was J. O. Duncan of R #2, Greenville, South Carolina. She was buried on 29 June 1930 at Ebenezer Church by John D. Wood, undertaker of Greer, South Carolina.

⁵⁵Mrs. Neley Duncan [obit], *Spartanburg Herald Journal*, 29 June 1930, page 5.

⁵⁶1860 federal census of Spartanburg County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. p. 138 (not stamped).

⁵⁷1880 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online. S. D. 1. E. D. 91. page 5.

, George W., son, b. Oct. 1887, age 12, b . SC, doffer (cotton mill) , Osker J., son, b. May 1890, age 10, b. SC, doffer (cotton mill) [George and Cornelia had the same birth date and age in this record.⁵⁸

Her obituary states:

"Mrs. Neley Duncan. (Special to The Herald.)

"Greer. June 28. Mrs. Neley Duncan, 80, widow of the late G. B. Duncan, died at the home of her son, J. O. Duncan, near Pelham, Sunday night at 11:30 after a short illness. She had made her home in this community for several years and was highly respected and had many friends. She was a member of the Ebenezer Methodist church, and funeral services will be held there Sunday morning at 11 o'clock, conducted by her pastor, the Rev. J. B. Connelly, of Greer, assisted by Rev. Walter Marrison [sic--Harrison]. Interment will follow in the family plot beside her husband, who died 18 months ago. The following grandchildren will serve as pallbearers: Claudus Duncan, Bernie Duncan, Roy Duncan, Geo. Duncan, Charlie Smith and Oscar Neal. Mrs. Duncan is survived by the following children: Mrs. John Neal of near Greer, Mrs. Tom Smith of Pelham, J. B. Duncan of Greer, route 4, J. O. and W. E. Duncan of Greenville, route 2."

[This obituary says she died at 11:30 Sunday night and the funeral was held at 11 o'clock Sunday morning.

FFOR GEORGE BERRY DUNCAN AND DESCENDANTS SEE THE DUNCAN LINE

They would not have been a week apart. 29 June 1930 was a Sunday.]

⁵⁸1900 federal census of Greenville County, South Carolina. Microfilm image online.

Bibliography

Duncan, Alice. "Duncan family group sheets". Compiled 14 June 2000. South Carolina.

Duncan, Theron, interview. 13 June 1989, Mountain View Nursing Home, Spartanburg, South Carolina.

Ebenezer Methodist Church Cemetery, Pelham, South Carolina.

Federal Census of the United States. Microfilm image online. www.ancestry.com.

Federal Census of the United States. Microfilm image online. www.familysearch.org.

Find A Grave Cemetery Records. Online www.findagrave.com.

funeral information, Information Blank, George Berry Duncan.

funeral information, Information Blank, Joe Lee Duncan.

Greenville Chapter of SCGS. *Greenville County, SC, Cemetery Survey, Vol. 2.* Greenville, South Carolina: Greenville Chapter of SCGS, 1979.

Holcombe Funeral Home. Online http://www.holcombefuneralhomes.com.

Journal and Carolina Spartan, Spartanburg, South Carolina.

Lancaster, Kate (Duncan), interview. 13 June 1989, Mountain View Nursing Home, Spartanburg, South Carolina.

Liberty Hill United Methodist Church Cemetery posted by Leigh C. Smith. Online http://files.usgwarchives.org/sc/spartanburg/cemeteries/liberty.txt.

Lower Fair Forest, Rt. 49, west of Union, South Carolina.

Mountain View Cemetery, Greer, South Carolina.

Obituary Index of the Greenville [SC] News, 1909 - Current. Online http://www.greenvillelibrary.org/index.php/Obituary-Index.html.

- SC Death Certificate of Jane Brown, Death Registration, Jane Brown.
- SC Death Certificate, Death Certificate, Caroline Elizabeth Chapman.
- SC Death Certificate, Death Certificate, Elizabeth Bishop.
- SC Death Certificate, Death Certificate, George Berry Duncan.
- SC Death Certificate, Death Certificate, Joe Lee Duncan.
- SC Death Certificate, Death Certificate, John A. Chapman.
- SC Death Certificate, Death Certificate, Josephine Duncan.
- SC Death Certificate, Death Certificate, Mary Ann Chapman.
- SC Death Certificate, Death Certificate, Mrs. Neley Duncan.
- SC Death Certificate, Mr. South Carolina death certificate, Mr. Jesse Brown.
- Selective Service System, WW I registration card images, 1917-1918, www.ancestry.com.
- Spartanburg Herald Journal, Spartanburg, South Carolina.
- Spartanburg Herald, Spartanburg, South Carolina.
- Spartanburg Journal, Spartanburg, South Carolina.
- Sprouse, Lucy "Duncan Family Tree." E-mail message from (e-mail address withheld) of Union, South Carolina. 1 Sep 2009.
- The Greenville News, Greenville, South Carolina.